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BLACKPOOL COUNCIL

EXECUTIVE MEMBER REPORT TO THE COUNCIL

	Report of the Cabinet Member for 


	Culture and Communities

	at the Council meeting held on  
	20th January 2010 



	This report updates the Council on actions within my portfolio that have been delivered towards the Goals and Objectives of the Council’s Corporate Plan that will make Blackpool 

“A great place to visit, an even better place to live”

Goal 1: Improve Blackpool’s Economic Prosperity – creating local jobs and opportunities for local people

Objective 2: Establish Blackpool town centre as the sub-regional centre for the Fylde Coast

In December we saw the high profile launch of the Cyril Critchlow Collection.  A total of 140 invited guests enjoyed the company of celebrity, Ken Dodd, at the Local and Family History Centre in the Central Library.  Ken’s speech underlined the huge significance of Blackpool’s entertainment history in the development of the modern world.  The Collection tells the story of this unique legacy and together with the other historic collections owned by Blackpool Council; it all adds weight to Blackpool’s position as a town of world significance as the first working class seaside resort.

Goal 2: Develop a Safe, Clean and Pleasant Place to Live, Work and Visit
Objective 1: Provide quality housing in sustainable, mixed communities

The Monitoring and Intervention in the Private Sector (MIPS) team has inspected in excess of 5,000 properties since January 2009.  A total of 25 properties have been closed within this period and 10 of these have resulted in prosecution cases.  Of these properties 14 were hotels operating as unauthorised hotels and are now closed and either for sale or empty.

The Monitoring and Intervention in the Private Sector team is revisiting properties in the South Beach area that proved difficult to access previously and are prioritising those with planning issues.  These are primarily properties that are designated as hotels or guesthouses, but that are now Houses in Multiple Occupation (Houses in Multiple Occupation). The team will then continue the sweep through of residential areas moving to the Cookson Street area where there are a number of Houses in Multiple Occupation.  Future intervention work will involve partnership with the Fire Authority. 

The Monitoring and Intervention in the Private Sector team is currently in the process of prosecuting and prohibiting use of a hotel in the Foxhall area.  The hotel is operating as an unauthorised hostel and accommodating 14 permanent residents.  The owner has leased the property and the hotel is being used to house residents from India.  The Agent has advised the Council that they are living here for a few months and are playing in bands in the UK, however the hotel in Foxhall is their permanent place of residence.  The Council is closing this property down because of unauthorised use and dangerous fire safety issues. The Housing Options team will work with the residents to help them find suitable alternative accommodation. 
Objective 2: Create a safer Blackpool

Year to Date (April to December 09) all crime in the Blackpool Criminal Damage Reduction Partnership area is down by 8% (a reduction of 1,115 crimes) when compared to the same period the previous year. 
Current year to date figures show that the number of incidents of anti-social behaviour reported to the police has reduced by 12.6%, compared to the same period last year.  There is a locally set reduction target of 4% from the 2007/08 baseline, current performance data shows there to be a 10.8% reduction year to date.  Blackpool is one of 60 local authority areas, which now have a Neighbourhood Crime, and Justice Coordinator charged with increasing confidence in the criminal justice system.  Experience of anti-social behaviour and how the authorities deal with it is arguably the biggest single factor in peoples’ perceptions of the criminal justice system.  Dealing effectively with anti-social behaviour will affect overall feelings of safety and confidence in agencies charged with delivering community safety.

In 2010, work will continue in relation to develop a concise strategic approach for all agencies in relation to anti-social behaviour, which will include amongst other things:
· Much improved communication with the public to determine the style of services required in order to address concerns about anti-social behaviour
· Much improved multi agency communication giving feedback on results, agency activity and what those services have delivered  

· Improved case-management of ongoing, serious and persistent cases of anti-social behaviour, including better support for victims through an anti-social behaviour champion/ anti-social behaviour case manager 

· Publication of agreed standards of service, applicable to all agencies involved in dealing with anti-social behaviour
· Improved training for front line staff to better advise, support and assist victims of anti-social behaviour
· Improved coordination of both existing and new central government funding, to increase confidence, reduce anti-social behaviour and support those who are affected by it.    
Objective 3: Create a cleaner and greener Blackpool

There are currently 14 Volunteer Rangers assisting the Council’s Park Ranger Service in a wide variety of roles covering all aspects of environmental management.  Significant improvements to Blackpool’s ecological assets have resulted since the start of the scheme, not least the achievement of ‘Green Flag’ status for Salisbury Woodland Gardens.  Much of the improvements can be attributed to the hard work and commitment of the Volunteer Rangers, who regularly give up their time freely to improve Blackpool’s green environment.

Kingscote Park has been improved in 2009 through the establishment and implementation of phase 1 of the new parks master plan.  Investment from Layton’s Ward Councillors, Play Pathfinder grant funding and development funding has seen improvements to the existing equipped children’s playground.  Further playground improvement is scheduled for March 2010 together with works to re-landscape the park’s main entrance, which includes additional lighting columns and pedestrian access paths.

A significant number of trees have and are scheduled to be planted this autumn/ winter period.  Over two thousand trees will be planted in Blackpool’s parks including Vicarage Lane Park, Louie Horrocks Park, Stanley Park, Bancroft, Fylde Memorial Arboretum, Sailsbury Woodland Garden and Cavendish Road Park. New trees have also been planted in the Anchorsholme area of the town.  The aim of the project is to go some way to replace those trees lost to the sever outbreak of Dutch elm disease experienced over the last three years.

Local Air Quality Management (LAQM) 2009

The Council has undertaken this summer, in association with the University of the West of England, an updating and screening assessment in fulfilment of Part IV of the Environment Act 1995, which requires Local Authorities to regularly review and assess air quality within their administrative area.

This requires Local Authorities to undertake measurements and monitoring for nitrogen dioxide, sulphur dioxide, carbon monoxide, ozone and PM10 particulates against the air quality objective concentration levels detailed in the Regulations.

Monitoring of the air quality of Blackpool is performed at 31 nitrogen diffusion sites across the Borough and by the Automatic Urban and Rural Network (AURN) station positioned in the grounds of Stanley Junior School. Blackpool has one Air Quality Management Area (AQMA) within and east of the town centre, which was declared in July 2005.

The results of the monitoring have concluded that there were two exceedances of the annual mean objective for nitrogen dioxide at sites within the Air Quality Management Area, but no exceedances of the objectives for carbon monoxide, sulphur dioxide and PM10 particulates. 

The report was ratified by The Department of Environment and Rural Affairs (DEFRA) in November 2009, concluding that:
1. Assessment of Monitoring Data – there were no exceedances of any of the pollutants of concern
2. Assessment of Sources – there were no sources (transport, industrial, commercial, domestic or fugitive) of concern
As a result Department for Environment Food and Rural Affairs has stated that there is no requirement to proceed to a Detailed Assessment, but should continue current monitoring and report the results further in a Review and Assessment Progress Report during 2010.

Objective 4: Create thriving and active communities

Play Pathfinder schemes are being implemented at Watson Road, Louie Horrock’s, Highfield, Kingscote, Gynn, Carr Road, Kincraig and Boundary Park’.  A total of £309,000 of external grant aid funding under this scheme is being allocated towards installing ‘Natural Play’ facilities in the above parks this financial year. 

Crossland Road Park has benefited from £85,000 worth of investment, which has transformed the play facilities within the park.  In addition, local children have been involved in planting projects, with in excess of 10,000 bulbs recently being planted.  Funding has been sourced from Ward Councillors, Area Panel, Parks Development and Play Pathfinder.

Cavendish Road Park has a new Multi Use Games Area (MUGA).  The capital cost for the new £50,000 facility was sourced by the Parks Friends Group from National Lottery Funding in partnership with Groundwork and the Parks Development Team. 

The Reassurance Plus project continues to provide a multi agency service to residents in the South, Central and Grange priority neighbourhoods of Blackpool. Community concerns are identified through a number of methods including street briefings and community walkabouts as well as at public and theme group meetings.  The aim of the project is to improve our most deprived neighbourhoods, not only addressing neighbourhood issues, but also empowering community members to assist in improving their neighbourhood and increasing community cohesion.  The Police and Fire Service work closely with a number of Council services to ensure concerns are addressed promptly and in a joined up and integrated manner. 

The recently announced “Connecting Communities” programme will be the focus of activity over the next few months for the Reassurance Plus project. The programme will see an increase in our community walkabouts and events, publicity, confidence building and community involvement and engagement.

The programme was launched by the Government in November 2009 and from April will include Blackpool’s Reassurance Plus areas as a focus.

The scheme has links with other programmes being delivered including the criminal justice project, anti social behaviour work and worklessness programme of the Council, and we are currently working to ensure a coordinated approach to this initiative to achieve the best opportunities for communities.

Goal 3: Improve Skill Levels and Educational Achievement
Objective 2: Support people into work

The library service, through its network of eight community libraries and with support from adult learning colleagues, has continued to offer a range of ICT based learning sessions and 121 support for jobless and workless people in the town.  The ongoing and individual support available through libraries is informal and supports the national libraries priority of ‘digital inclusion’ for all particularly aiming at those people with no access to PCs at home or through work.  The ‘UK-Online’ project has seen an increasing number of participants supported by a dedicated part-time post managed jointly by libraries and adult learning.  The library service provides support for such things as accessing job and career internet sites and producing Curriculum Vitaes.
Objective 3: Ensure the whole population has at least basic literacy and numeracy skills

Blackpool libraries continue to support literacy for adults, providing a dedicated collection of resources aimed at those with poor reading skills.  These ‘Quick Reads’ are produced to ensure that content is simplified in language, whilst at the same time retaining adult content and subject popularity to retain interest in a non patronising manner. 

The 2010/11 Reading Development plan is currently in production and future activities will seek to enhance interest and participation across a wide range of genres in reading and the printed word.  

As a legacy of the festival, we have developed a number of projects, including the ‘Bridge Project Poets’, a creative writing initiative led by Poet Steve Tasane.  Visitors to "The Bridge Project", a centre based at the Salvation Army Citadel in Blackpool worked with Steve to create a collection of poems.  Their book of poems and illustrations will be printed early in the New Year.  

We are also working with ‘The Dead Good Poets’ and ‘They Eat Culture’ groups to produce a collaborative ‘Poetry Slam’ in the town in February and provide a series of ‘Drama for Relaxation and Wellbeing’ workshops for people with Mental Health issues as a further legacy to the Festival.
The Autumn Term saw good recruitment onto adult learning courses.  Altogether, the Adult and Community Learning Service engaged over 800 individual learners, of who nearly half came through Family Learning.  Family learning numbers were up on the same period previous year by 70% partly due to increased activity during national Family Learning week and the National Festival of Learning.  The numbers on other courses (mainly IT) were also up on the same period by 19%.  This was partly due to the reduced fees in September as part of the credit crunch initiative.  Numbers from subcontractors for the same period are not yet available.

The Ukonline project commenced in September 2009 with a dedicated worker providing support to people in libraries wishing to learn how to use the internet.  This is part of the government’s agenda to ensure that people are not digitally excluded.  Currently we are meeting our targets of about 35 new internet users per month.

Learning Blackpool, an online directory of learning providers, formal and informal was launched in December. Thirteen providers attended the Solaris with stalls, information and demonstrations. Contributors ranged from the Knitting Nanas to the Open University and showcased the wealth of learning opportunities available in Blackpool for community members.  The online directory of providers, bringing together local adult informal learning providers, responds to the government White Paper, the Learning Revolution.  Providers can access training and support to develop their pages.  This project is part of the further development of the community website Blackpool4me.

Goal 4: Improve the Health and Well-Being of the Population
Objective 1: Reduce the difference in health outcomes between Blackpool’s communities and others in the North West and UK

The Home Owner Advice Service aims to ensure that vulnerable households do not suffer from excess cold, working in partnership with the Care and Repair Service and NHS Blackpool they help reduce winter deaths, hospital admissions and cold related illness

The service backs up the Central Government’s Warm Front Scheme by providing central heating and/ or emergency heating measures where the occupant qualifies for Warm Front, but because of a variety of reasons including ill health or because there are very young children in the property, cannot wait for the Warm Front scheme.  The NHS has recently contributed £50,000 to fund works and further funds are being applied for to maintain the program over the winter months as the weather becomes increasingly cold.

In the current year to date, nearly 1,000 residents have contacted the service to request assistance.

Objective 2: Encourage healthy lifestyles and emotional wellbeing for the whole population

The walking for health programme which is delivered in partnership with NHS Blackpool delivers a programme of organised walks at a variety of venues in Blackpool targeted at increasing adult participation in walking, with the programme going from strength to strength. 

A total of 68 adults, with medical conditions with medical conditions recently took part in a Coastal Walking Challenge, walking from Lytham to Fleetwood covering a distance of 36 miles over nine different stages.  All of the participants were presented with a commemorative certificate at the annual Christmas social event. 

As part of the initiative a programme of physical activities will be delivered at a variety of venues in the Borough, which aim to get more adults active more often, the project will particularly target older adults and people with a disability.  A key part of the project will be the development of ‘Wheels for All’ centre at Stanley Park.  Older adults, adults with health conditions and people with a disability will be able to have access to a range of specially adapted cycles under qualified instruction.  Funding has been provided through Blackpool’s cycling towns programme and from Sport England.

Objective 5: Modernise and increase access to our services and facilities

The refurbishment of the health and fitness facilities at Blackpool Sports Centre is now complete.  In an attempt to encourage more people to access these new health and fitness facilities and the existing facilities at Palatine Leisure Centre a new year’s health and fitness campaign has been launched. The campaign will offer inductions to the health and fitness equipment free of charge for those taking out a membership in January 2010. 

A review of swimming has recently taken place in Blackpool, which aims to ensure that there are clear pathways in place for all swimmers to progress.  As a result of the review, two Blackpool swimming clubs, Newton Hall Blackpool and Blackpool Borough Amateur Swimming Club have joined forces to form Blackpool Aquatics Club with the aim of to ensuring there is a seamless approach to swimming in the Borough. 

As part of the review, consultation has been taking place to update Blackpool’s swimming pools programmes of use at Moor Park and Palatine Leisure Centre.  The programmes have now been finalised and are expected to be implemented from the 4th January 2010. 

In addition all adults are being given the opportunity to learn to swim free of charge through a grant of £17,000 which has been awarded from the Amateur Swimming Association, the initiative aims to engage those adults who either cannot swim or those who lack confidence in the water. The swimming lessons are being provided at both Moor Park and Palatine pools. This initiative builds on the already successful free-swimming programme for U16’s and over 60’s which operates in the Borough.  The free swimming programme introduced in April 2009, has resulted in an increase in swimmers at both Moor Park Pool and Palatine Leisure Centre, with a 74% increase in the over 60’s and a 47% increase in children and young people’s participation.  Overall, both centres have seen an increase in both paying and free customers of 34%.
Goal 5: Ensure Blackpool Council is an efficient and high performing organisation
Objective 1: Strengthen Partnership Working

A ‘Green Space' Community Group Handbook was adopted by the Council in autumn 2009. Written in full consultation with local community groups the document provides a positive framework from which to establish existing and develop new parks friends groups.  A key aim of the document is to acknowledge the vital role that community groups have and will continue to play in the management of their local green open space; 
Objective 2: Deliver High Quality Services and Value for Money

The Adult and Community Learning Service completed its Self-Assessment Report (SAR) for the academic year 2008/09. This is a requirement of Learning Skills Council (LSC) and OFSTED. The Self-Assessment Report was moderated by Lancashire and Blackburn Adult Learning Services.  The grades agreed were awarded to thirteen areas of work, ten of which were recorded as 2 (good) and three as 3 (satisfactory). 

OFSTED inspection is expected within the next three months and these grades will be used to measure our ability to judge The Adult and Community Learning Service’s performance.

In November 2009, the Adult and Community Learning Service achieved the national Matrix Quality Kite mark standard for the provision of information, advice and guidance to learners. The kite mark is recognised both locally and nationally. The Assessor used a range of methods to gather evidence against the matrix standard. He visited six venues in Blackpool and interviewed fourteen members of staff, twenty-two learners were also interviewed.  Representatives from external partner organisations were interviewed individually.  The  Adult and Community Learning Service provides a range of courses that are designed to meet the needs and expectations of the various learner groups and individuals in the town.  Courses are designed and delivered in a bespoke way so as to cater for needs of the individual learners.    


	Thank you Mr Mayor, I will be pleased to invite any questions or comments from Councillors in relation to the Culture and Communities portfolio.


